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By Jonathan Edwards
ENTERPRISE STAFF WRITER

Politicians and landowners failed
to strike a deal Thursday on a $325
million project that would bring
good, clean water to Davis and
Woodland, but they hope to reach
agreement next week.

Directors of the Woodland-Davis
Clean Water Agency, a governing
body made up of two City Council
members from each city, met for two
hours behind closed doors negotiat-
ing with the Conaway Preservation
Group, Tri-City Water and Farm and
Reclamation District 2035.

“We thought we were close a few
weeks ago,” agency director and
Davis Mayor Pro Tem Joe Krovoza
said after the meeting. “We’re ready
to go. We’re not getting what we
want.”

It’s the second meeting where
closed-session negotiations went
longer than expected and the odds of
making of a deal seemed high. 
Nevertheless, no agreements were
reached.

“We appreciate everybody’s 
patience,” said William Marble,
agency chair and a Woodland City
Council member. “We are continu-
ing those negotiations in good faith
with due diligence and in the best 
interest of our ratepayers at heart.”

The cities want to secure Sacra-
mento River water rights from
Conaway and Tri-City. They’re also
trying to work with the reclamation
district to design, build and operate a

water pump together. Finally, they
need to work with all three groups to
get the easements required to run a
pipe from the river to the two cities.

The directors want to get the final
wording set in stone early next week
before going into a holiday lull that
would stretch into the new year.

Despite a large price tag, one that
could more than double water rates

But talks haven’t yielded agreement
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Leads in the 2010 edition of the “Davis Children’s Nutcracker” rehearse Thursday on the Veterans’ Memorial Theater stage.
From left are Justin Reno (Nutcracker Prince), Abby McIntyre (Sugar Plum Fairy), Tarin McMorrow (Clara), Tessa Malone
(Mouse Queen) and Lilia Jelks (Forest Fairy). In background are director Ann Smalley, left, and photographer Georgia Mckenzie.

250 kids are the stars
of the show in Davis’
special ‘Nutcracker’
By Anne Ternus-Bellamy
ENTERPRISE STAFF WRITER

Thirty-three years after the curtain
rose for the first time on the “Davis
Children’s Nutcracker,” there will once
again be dancing cats, tumbling clowns

and mice battling toy soldiers next week
at the Veterans’ Memorial Theater.

Some 250 Davis children ages 6 to 12
will take part in this annual Davis 
tradition, beginning with Wednesday’s 
opening night performance and conclud-
ing on Sunday, Dec. 19. As of Thursday,
tickets for all six performances had 
sold out, though tickets often become 
available as people’s plans change.
Check the bulletin board at the Vets’
Theater for updates.

Don’t miss it
WWhhaatt::  “Davis Children’s 
Nutcracker”

WWhheenn::  7 p.m. Wednesday through
Friday, Dec. 15-17; 2 and 7 p.m. 
Saturday, Dec. 18; and 2 p.m. 
Sunday, Dec. 19

WWhheerree::  Veterans’ Memorial 
Theater, 203 E. 14th St.

TTiicckkeettss::  $9.50 each; as of Thursday,
all performances were sold out, but
some tickets may become available
as people’s plans change. Check
the bulletin board at the Veterans’
Memorial Theater for updates

IInnffoo::  City of Davis Community 
Services Department, 23 Russell
Blvd.; (530) 757-5626; http://
www.cityofdavis.org/cs/nutcracker

By Julia Ann Easley
SPECIAL TO THE ENTERPRISE

Bottoms up? Then it’s grades down, says
a study co-authored by a UC
Davis researcher.

Scott Carrell, an assistant 
professor of economics, and two
co-researchers found that alco-
hol consumption “significantly
reduces academic perform-
ance” enough to push a final
class grade down by about a half
of a letter grade. What’s more,
the negative effects are largest for
highest-performing students.

Carrell, Mark Hoekstra from the
University of Pittsburgh and
James West of the U.S. Air Force
Academy in Colorado conducted a
six-year review of the grades of
3,884 students in mandatory

Davis woman’s harrowing tale 
is a finalist in online contest

By Cory Golden
ENTERPRISE STAFF WRITER

A few frightening minutes 20 years ago
might pay off handsomely for Carmia Feldman.

The assistant director of the UC Davis 
Arboretum is a finalist in 
Travel Guard North Ameri-
can’s “World’s Unluckiest
Traveler” contest. Grand prize:
a $10,000 dream vacation.

Her travel horror story took
place when she was a 21-year-
old UC Berkeley junior, fresh from
studying tropical biology in Costa Rica:

The trouble began when Feldman and
a friend from the program named Kiko

missed the ferry from Belize to Guatemala.
The ferry came “every other day or every third day,”

as Feldman remembers it, but they spied a glorified 
canoe packing up to cross to Guatemala.

“When you’re sort of young and stupid, you make 
decisions you regret later,” she said this week. “We just
thought, ‘OK, we’ll get there faster.’ ”

In retrospect, the 14 people piling aboard — and the
mound of cargo — should have been a flashing neon
warning sign.

FELDMAN
She survived

See WATER, Page A10

See TREAT, Page A8

See NIGHTMARE, Page A10

Golly, who knew? 
Partying hurts grades

See PARTYING, Page A8

A holiday treat

Travel nightmare may have big payoff

Fourteen people
and a load of 
cargo bogged
down this canoe
on its crossing
20 years ago
from Belize to
Guatemala, 
giving Davis 
resident Carmia
Feldman quite a
tale to tell. Will 
it be a prize-
winner?

COURTESY PHOTO

Beeman arrested on
embezzlement charges
By Lauren Keene
ENTERPRISE STAFF WRITER

The former director of a UC Davis program that 
provides services to sexual assault and relationship 
violence victims was arrested Thursday on suspicion
of embezzling thousands of dollars from several 
program accounts.

Jennifer Beeman, 53, posted $45,000 bail at the Yolo
County Jail shortly after turning herself in on an arrest
warrant that charges her with nine felonies: one count
of embezzlement of public funds by a public official,
three counts of misuse of public funds by a public 
official, four counts of false accounting and one count
of fraudulently altering an account.

Reached by phone Thursday afternoon, Beeman 
declined to comment on the allegations but said she is
scheduled to be arraigned Jan. 7 in Yolo Superior
Court. She plans to ask for a public defender to repre-
sent her.

In a news release issued Thursday morning, UCD 
officials said a joint investigation by the campus Police
Department and the federal Office of the Inspector
General revealed that Beeman allegedly embezzled

See FELONIES, Page A10

Ex-UCD
staffer 
hit with 9
felonies

River water deal is imminent
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Chelsea 
Coffman, left,
and her sister
Brittany 
decorate the
Community 
Giving Tree at
their bakery, 
Let Them Eat
Cake!, on L Street
in Davis. Local
residents are 
invited to fill a
holiday wish of a
resident of César
Chávez Plaza on
Olive Drive.

WAYNE TILCOCK/
ENTERPRISE PHOTO

Donations accepted
for Giving Tree at 
local cupcake shop
ENTERPRISE STAFF

Customers at Let Them Eat Cake!, a 
local cupcake bakery, will be sweetening
the holidays for Davis residents who once
were homeless or who have mental or
physical disabilities.

The bakery, at 423 L St., Suite B, is
hosting a Community Giving Tree and 
invites local residents to participate.
Hours are 10 a.m. to 7 p.m. Mondays
through Saturdays.

“The idea for the tree came from the
longtime tradition of my daughters and
myself donating gifts to a giving tree in
our community each Christmas,” says
owner Paulette Coffman. “When we
moved to Davis nearly two years ago, we
were disappointed that no such giving
tree could be found here. 

“We found a similar tree in a 

Sacramento shopping mall, but wished
that we could have helped families closer
to home. When Christmas approached
this year, we decided to create such a tree
in our bakery.” 

Coffman and her daughters worked
with Synda Whitmer of Davis Communi-
ty Meals and César Chávez Plaza to gath-
er the names and wishes of the residents,
and decorated a tree with their wish 
ornaments.

The permanent supportive housing
program at César Chávez Plaza targets
chronically homeless  individuals and
those at risk of homelessness who also
suffer from mental and/or physical 
disabilities, including chronic substance
abuse. 

Bakery customers and visitors have the
opportunity to “adopt” a child, adult or
family from the tree and make their
Christmas wishes come true by shopping
for their requested gift and returning the
unwrapped items to Let Them Eat Cake!
by Saturday, Dec. 18.

The donated items are tax-deductible
and, while most of the requests are 
modest, they are certain to make the 

recipients’ Christmas brighter, Coffman
said. 

“It is our hope that we can make this an
annual tradition at Let Them Eat Cake!,
as giving back to the community is some-
thing we place great value on,” she
added. 

In addition to the Giving Tree, the 
bakery also features a monthly charitable
project — Flavor of the Month Toward
Change. Each month a different cupcake
— usually a seasonal flavor — is featured,
and $2 per cupcake sold is donated to a
nonprofit organization.

In September, the bakery featured
“Pad Tea Cake,” a Thai tea cupcake, with
the proceeds benefiting SheThailand, an
organization dedicated to saving women
and girls from the sex trade in Thailand.
In October, the proceeds from “The
Pumpkin King” went to Heifer Interna-
tional.

More information on the Flavor of the
Month project can be found online at
http://www.letthemeatcake-davis.com.

For more information on the Giving
Tree, visit the website or call the bakery
at (530) 750-2253.

From Page A1

courses at the academy.
Because the academy

strictly enforces its ban 
on underage drinking, 
researchers were able to 
zero in on a narrow time
frame of alcohol consump-
tion — drinking on and after
the 21st birthday. The 
researchers found that 
students who turned 21 just
before taking standardized
final exams performed at a
lower level than students
who turned 21 just after 
finals.

Also, the largest negative
effects were for students
who had been in the top half
of their class by grade-point
average at the end of their
freshman year.

Carrell says researchers
found that the effect was
persistent, rather than a one-
time occurrence caused by
students who party around
their 21st birthday.

“If it were a birthday 
effect, you would expect the
negative effects to go away
the next semester — but
they don’t,” Carrell says.

“Six to nine months later,
student performance is still
hindered.”

He theorizes that the
downturn comes from the
distraction posed by party-
ing, rather than the actual
presence of alcohol in the
students’ systems during
class and exams.

“Students at the Air Force
Academy aren’t showing up
to class drunk — they would
get expelled,” Carrell 
observes. “My sense is that
(partying) diminishes study
time and effort.”

As an economist, Carrell
focuses on how variables 
affect students’ academic
performance and, ultimate-
ly, their academic achieve-
ment. He compares the ill
effects of student partying to
the difference between hav-
ing a top-notch professor
versus an average one teach-
ing a student’s class.

The study, “Does Drink-
ing Impair College Perfor-
mance?,” was published as 
a working paper by the 
National Bureau of Econom-
ic Research.

— UC Davis News Service

PARTYING: Data show
effects were persistent

From Page A1

This year, Tarin McMor-
row stars as Clara, the young
girl who receives a nut-
cracker doll for Christmas
and dreams her way into an
enchanted world of princes
and mouse queens, waltzing
flowers and sugar plum
fairies.

Other leads this year are
Justin Reno as the Nut-
cracker Prince, Abby 
McIntyre as the Sugar Plum
Fairy, Tessa Malone as the
Mouse Queen and Lilia Jelks
as the Forest Fairy.

Once again, Ann Smalley
returns as director — a 

position she’s held for 20
years now — aided by a fleet
of more than 40 teen volun-
teers and leaders, most of
whom performed in the
“Davis Children’s Nutcrack-
er” themselves as young-
sters. These days, in fact, it’s
not unusual to have a sec-
ond- or even third-genera-
tion performer in the cast.

The “Davis Children’s
Nutcracker” began in 1977
and continues each year 
under the auspices of the
Davis Community Services
Department. All Davis chil-
dren are welcome to apply
and the 250 cast spots are
awarded by lottery.

TREAT: Cast chosen by lottery

Let them receive gifts!


